Minutes of the Pedals Meeting held at 7.30pm in the Vat & Fiddle Public House, Queens Bridge Road, Nottingham on Monday, 15th October, 2012.





Present: Hugh McClintock (meeting Chair), Arthur Williams (minute-taker), Andrew Martin, Terry Scott,  Rob Duxbury, David Easley, Steve Holland, David Miller, Roland Backhouse, Peter Briggs (later).





Apologies were received from:  Susan Young, Andrew Househam, Julian Bentley, Tanzeel Ansari, Mara Ozolins, Peter Elderton and Coral Simpson.





Matters Arising: Help with design of publicity materials: David E has not had any further response from NTU so far as to whether a student may be able to help. David will follow up before the next meeting and if we do get someone they will be invited to a Pedals meeting.





Citycard cycle hire scheme and bike hubs: Pedals members can take part in a free trial – they will need Pedals membership card, Citycard and ID. Hugh to include information in the next newsletter and on the website. We have raised the issue of need for lights on these hire bikes; Hugh agreed to chase Russ Morton for an update.





Recent Meetings:





EMCF in Chesterfield, 22 September�Hugh and Susan attended from Pedals. 30 people attended, including individual cycle campaigners from Newark area such as Tony Eyres and Bob Imrie. �Roger Geffen from CTC also attended; the Peak Cycle Links group presented their plans for further routes based on extending trails on former railways and connecting to Buxton, Matlock and Cromford Stations in coordination with the Peak National Park and Derbyshire County Council. 


Suggestion to meet the same time next year, in Leicester, if the new group there are willing to organise it – to be in Nottingham in 2014.





Meeting with (adopted Labour candidate for the County Council elections next May and former Corporate Environment Director) Steve Calvert and Cllr. Kevin Greaves, Labour party shadow portfolio holder for transport in the County. �Useful sharing of ideas and Councillor Greaves is keen to develop contact with us, possibly attending our March meeting (tbc)





CTC- CycleNation Conference in Bristol, 13 October�70-80 attended including Hugh. Launch of new cycle campaigners' website (Cyclescape) which can be useful for improving information management. This should be live within the next month or so after various outstanding user problems have been ironed out. �It was agreed that we should try to use this tool and encourage people to report problems and that we should try to organize geographical coverage across the whole city area between active campaigning members.





Greater Nottm Cycling Development Group – Next meeting on 13 November. �Hugh suggested that Gary invite Roger Geffen from CTC. Hugh, Peter B and Andrew M to attend. CTC now have a new council member from Nottinghamshire – Jaki Lowe.





Membership & Finance: 





Membership update:


153 paid up members (compared to recorded 173 at this time last year. 47 members paying by standing order into the old Lloyds account; Hugh will liaise with Peter E. to find out who these members are and to forward a new form with Stamped addressed envelope to get them to change. 10 new members; 36 who have not renewed will be written to.





Finance: 


Andrew has had a letter from Financial Ombudsman; Lloyds TSB bank has until next week to meet the terms of the agreement. �David proposed transferring money from Britannia Building Soc to a new Triodos account; seconded by Andrew; unanimous agreement of the meeting. 








Forthcoming Meetings & Events: �


Pedals meetings (November to March):





Next month (19 November): �Joanna Ward is coming to give an update on UCycle project. December – Christmas social, but Andrew pointed out that there may be a few urgent bits of business to deal with. Simon Geller will be attending that month to give a brief talk about CycleNation.





January – catch up meeting for business; �February, no planned speaker. �March: Cllr. Kevin Greaves.





Other forthcoming meetings





Hugh encourages as many members as possible to attend “Ring Road Major” drop-in feedback sessions this week. Arthur and Andrew to email Sherwood Transition cycling group.





Cycle Live, 21-23 June 2013�Will again be a weekend of events, including opportunity for a Pedals stall on the Saturday.





Recent Sustrans Volunteers' Day in Doncaster�Andrew Martin attended. He raised the suggestion from a former Sheffield local authority employee, who said that “wish lists” from campaigners are often not effective in moving ideas along; local authorities prefer 2 or 3 key priorities that they can concentrate their efforts and finances on. ��Experience in Nottingham / Nottinghamshire suggests that this is not always true, as we have been encouraged to submit such lists, e.g. several years ago by Paul Hillier for the County Council and two years ago by Chris Carter and Keith Morgan of the City Council. ��There is also use in taking a longer term view “having a vision” and being aware and pragmatic about sources of funding, while also being clear about our priorities on any wish lists and to concentrate our current campaigns on those.





Ring Road Major and NET extension plans appear to be two issues that we should concentrate on over the next year.





NET extensions update:


�Aim has been to minimise negative effect of new lines and to maximise the scope for promoting cycling as an integral part of new tram developments, e.g. with cycle routes parallel to the NET. �This will probably be achieved in Broxtowe (Chilwell to Toton), but the plans for parallel proper cycle routes in Rushcliffe area (east of Wilford and south of Wilford Lane, on the City / Rushcliffe boundary) are less satisfactory, but might be achievable in the longer term.





Chilwell High Road is still a potential pinch-point for cyclists as there will not be space for a cycle lane behind the tram stop, although this is not yet clear. Hugh is trying to put pressure on, alongside Hervé Morvan from Beeston Cycling Club. Hugh will look out for final designs for comment; these should be available between November and March, Steve Tough had told him recently. A meeting is likely following letter to Anna Soubry MP. ��Peter Briggs also raised issues of inconvenience due to construction work and inconsiderate contractors.  Hugh commented that it was a distinct setback that the NET Extension team had not after all been able to keep open a direct route for cyclists and pedestrians in the vicinity of Ruddington Lane during the 6-month closure from October to remove the old railway bridge and change the levels of the roadway and former railway to accommodate the new tram line and tram stop near the South Nottingham and Wilford Industrial Estate. �However he had been informed that it might be possible to reopen a temporary link for cyclists and pedestrians in January if the major part of this work had been completed by then.





AOB.





Roland Backhouse’s proposed campaign for cycle lights to be fixed at the point of sale: �Roland introduced his proposal for point of sale legislation for cycle lighting and safety issues; this is a way to ensure better cycle safety by imposing rules on what has to be on a bike when it is sold. ��As an example, in the Netherlands, cycle tyres have to be sold with reflective strips. Roland has also raised issue of effective cycle lights on the Ucycle hire bikes. On the Cycle to Work scheme there is as yet no requirement for lights to be sold with a bike.





Hugh suggested that Phillip Darnton is a key person to take up such an issue, as he has links with Cycle campaign groups (as President of Cyclenation since the axing of Cycling England in March 2011) and also with the Cycle manufacturers and cycle trade as President of the Bicycle Association (and a former CEO of Raleigh)





It was agreed in principle that Pedals should back such a campaign provided that it was clearly directed towards manufacturers and cycle trade. We want to put pressure on the cycle trade rather than criticise cyclists or particular cycling groups. 





Roland agreed in the light of these comments to redraft his proposals asap for Hugh then to circulate to the Pedals Committee for further comments on whether the exact wording was then acceptable for Pedals as a group to endorse.





The meeting closed at 10.00 pm. 


